Public interest is at stake
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The state Public Service Department is asking important questions about the proposal from the owners of the Vermont Yankee nuclear power plant to increase output at the plant. 

Entergy Nuclear Co. wants to boost output at the plant by 20 percent. The plant currently produces 540 megawatts of power; the increase would add another 110 megawatts. 

Critics of the plant have said the aging facility is better suited for a decrease in output rather than an increase. Whether or not that is so, the state’s nuclear engineer has argued that making the changes needed to boost production would create the possibility of prolonged down time. And when Vermont Yankee goes down, Vermont utilities are forced to buy more expensive power on the spot market, driving up costs to ratepayers. 

The Public Service Board is charged with determining whether the proposed increase in output at Vermont Yankee would be in the public interest. Already, Vermont receives about a third of its power from Vermont Yankee, roughly equal to the amount of power from Hydro-Quebec. The Public Service Department is questioning whether the state should entertain the increased risk of prolonged outages. 

When Vermont utilities sold Vermont Yankee to Entergy, the utilities entered into a power purchase agreement that contained protections in case the price of energy dropped. The utilities didn’t want to be locked into a high-priced contract as they had been with Hydro-Quebec. 

But the contract did not protect ratepayers from the high prices they would face when Yankee is shut down. Utilities expect nuclear plants to shut down for routine maintenance and refueling, and they are prepared to buy replacement power. 

But the experience of some plants that have boosted output as Yankee proposes to do suggest the plant could be subject to unanticipated outages. And if reliability at Yankee is diminished, the utilities could be thrust into the spot market and forced to replace Yankee power with high-priced power from other sources. 

The utilities that supply power to Vermonters are not merely private companies. They are called public utilities because they have public responsibilities. When they shirk their responsibilities, economic catastrophe can be the result, as we witnessed last week during the power blackout that darkened the Northeast and Midwest. 

The utilities are not in service to operate as money machines for power generators such as Entergy. State government has a watchdog function to make sure dollar signs do not govern important decisions about the public infrastructure. It is up to the Public Service Department and Public Service Board to ensure that the public interest is served. 

It is curious that the Entergy power output case is moving forward before Entergy has even made known its plans for how it intends to achieve its increased capacity. The Public Service Department is of the view that the engineering changes at Yankee fall within the purview of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission. 

Yet Vermont’s vulnerability to the economic consequences of ill-considered and risky changes at Vermont Yankee make it imperative that the Yankee proposal receive a thorough review. We don’t know that Entergy’s proposal is ill-considered and risky, but we will never know unless Entergy’s plans receive a skeptical look. Vermont’s public interest is at stake. 

